Norfolk County Council

Children’s Committee

10th of May 2016 – summary of minutes – Produced for VCSE Systems Leadership Group
The Personal Education Plans

(PEP) audit tool had been developed and was now available. Training was offered as a bespoke service, targeted at schools which would benefit from the tool, allowing governors to purchase the training they wanted and considered necessary in maintaining the quality of PEPs. 
LAC overspend

The causes of the looked after children overspend were being investigated and managed. The Committee would receive a further update at its June meeting. 2.2.4 

Norfolk Youth Support Model

The consultation on the development of a Norfolk Youth Support Model was due to close on 15 May 2016. Once the consultation closed, analysis would be carried out and an update report provided to the Committee.
 Membership of the emotional wellbeing group
The Committee noted that Mrs M Stone had been appointed to represent the Norfolk Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (NHOSC) on the Emotional Wellbeing and Mental Health Task and Finish Group. The Membership was confirmed as follows: 
· Ms E Corlett (Labour) Mr P Gilmour (UKIP & Independent) 
· Mr J Joyce (Liberal Democrat) 
· Mr R Bearman (Green) 
· Mrs M Stone (NHOSC) Conservative Group Member to be confirmed. (Subsequently confirmed as Mrs S Gurney).

Items of Urgent Business

The Executive Director advised that the report by Dave Hill had not been released by the Department for Education and therefore he was unable to update the Committee on its contents. He reassured the Committee that Children’s Services Department was working to address all the issues raised and was making good progress whilst awaiting the publication of the report.

With regard to mandatory reporting of suspected cases of child abuse and neglect, the Executive Director advised that the Home Office was carrying out a consultation on this subject and it would be wise to await the Home Office guidance once the consultation had concluded.

Social work 

The Assistant Director Social Work advised that a further training programme to continue the improvement in the quality of Pathway Plans was currently being rolled out and that an update report would be presented to the next meeting. 
Work was being carried out to examine the nature of the needs of children coming into care and try to target early health and social work interventions. The Executive Director said that it may not be possible to reduce the number of looked after children, but work needed to be carried out to understand the reasons and ascertain if there was something that could be done to reduce the impact, whilst meeting the needs of the children involved. 
Members were informed that thresholds were consistent across the country and Norfolk was now performing as a local authority should and progress in this area was being made. 
Members were reassured that a breakdown of the reasons for young people leaving the care system would be included in future reports. 

Revenue Budget 2016-17 – Proposals for Allocation of Transitional Funding and Rural Services Delivery Grant. 

The Committee RESOLVED to recommend the proposed use of additional funding as follows, to enable Policy & Resources Committee to consider the options and make a recommendation on the use of this funding to County Council. 
· CSE01 – Parent and Infant mental Health Services (PIMS) and Compass Outreach. 
· CSE03 – Increase capacity (temporary staff within the LAC team to improve outcomes). 
· CSE02 – Youth Work. 
· CSE04 – Virtual School and Education Inclusion. 
· CSE05 – Funding towards the cost of improving routes from residential areas to schools or public transport links.

Social Care Recording System – Verbal Update

 The Committee received and noted the verbal update from Don Evans, Assistant Director Performance and Challenge, during which it was noted that the invitation to tender would be issued shortly. The invitation to tender detailed the particular requirements across Children’s Services, Adult Social Care and Finance departments. It is anticipated that the contract would be awarded in August 2016.
Re-Commissioning Short Breaks for Disabled Children (Play, Leisure, Home-based). 

The Committee agreed to: 
1. Expand the current Direct Payment scheme to enable families of disabled children to self-manage and access short breaks support within the community using an individual budget. 
2. Establish a dynamic purchasing system which enables a range of existing and new short break providers to be available to purchase services from on behalf of disabled children and families. 
3. Align funding with adult services and open the market up for post 16 providers, who are already providing day opportunities on a framework basis. 
4. Phase implementation from September 2016 to enable transition.

Developing Norfolk’s self-improving school system in the light of the White Paper ‘Educational Excellence Everywhere’.
The Committee received the report by the Executive Director of Children’s Services summarising the new White Paper alongside other recent changes in the education landscape.

The following points were identified as issues which needed to be addressed: 

• The Committee and Governors should decide who was best placed to agree which school structure was in the best interests of children and young people in those schools rated successful, not the Regional Schools Commissioner. 

• The Committee should identify which academy chains were better than others, particularly around governance and accountability, for example what were the minimum standards we would expect our schools to work to? 

• There were no minutes of Head Teacher Board meetings where decisions on academy sponsors were taken, leading to a lack of openness and transparency.

• Resources; what was our tipping point for being able to continue to meet our responsibilities? 

• Resources; not just legal costs. 

• Need to be clear on communication of those Head teachers starting Multi-Academy Trusts (MATS). There should not be a “one size fits all” approach. 

• Risks of working together, particularly if one school decided to leave a collaboration. 

• Fragmentation – what would the end of cluster schools mean for Special Educational Needs (SEND) money and inclusion issues as this provision relied on relationships between existing head teachers, governing bodies.

Schools Capital Programme 2016-19 

The Committee approved:
• The proposed roll-forward of the schools’ capital programme, as set out in Appendix 1 of the report to become the working 2016-19 programme. 
• The proposed revisions to the Great Yarmouth capital investment programme at the schools listed in 4.3, subject to continuing consideration by CPG as indicated. 
• The inclusion of funding for the land acquisition of St George’s Primary school in the capital programme land acquisition block fund.

